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“Time is Running Out” 

 
 I have written about it several times in the past, but it 
bears repeating, IF YOU HAVE HAD COVID 19 FILE 
A CA-1!  The earliest cases were in early 2020, soon it 
will be 2023 so as the title says, time is running out to 
file a claim.  We have no idea what any potential long-
term effects of Covid might be, so it is imperative that 
you file a claim so that you are covered in the future. 
 You can not always plan for everything.  We 
changed the branch by-laws to have meetings on the 
second Tuesday of the month.  We did so for things like 
holiday schedules that are frequently around the first 
Tuesday of the month and we also took election day into 
account.  We didn’t want meetings to interfere with 
people voting.  Well, this year, election day is on the 
second Tuesday of the month.  That is because election 
day is on the first Tuesday after the first Monday in 
November.  What’s that expression about the  
best laid plans? 
 There is some very good information on the 
following pages and there is also some sobering 
information.  Particularly distressing is the information 
contained in Dan Wheeler’s article regarding robberies 
of letter carriers.  If you’re ever in a situation where it’s 
your safety or the mail, make the right choice, take care 
of yourself. 
 Tony Bossi’s article references the 12/60 workhour 
limits.  A 12/60 violation used to be extremely 
uncommon.  However, having gone through time records 
of multiple offices investigating potential overtime 
equitability grievances, I discovered that these violations 
are fairly common now.  If you work over 12 (11.5 if 
you’re not on the overtime desired list) hours in a day, or 
60 hours in a week, file a grievance!  It is an automatic 
win, and that can’t be said about any other grievance. 
 So, here we are at about 3/4 of the way down the 
column, seems like a good spot for the next piece of 
information.  This is my penultimate “President’s 
Message” in the Wake-Up!  Effective December 19 I 
will be beginning the next phase of my Union career 
working out of the NBA’s office as a Regional Workers 
Compensation Assistant.  My responsibilities will 
include Region 14 and Region 11, so I will still serve the 
members of Branch 25, just in a different capacity.  If 
you are injured on the job, be certain to reach  
out for help. 
 A couple of you have noticed that I have been 
writing and speaking frequently about the newer officers.  
I have the utmost confidence and pride in every member 
of the executive council.  I look forward to watching the 
direction that they lead the branch in.  If you haven’t 
been involved to this point, get involved now.  One of 
the biggest challenges of a President or officer is 
reaching the members.  Reach out to him to help out.  

 
 This month we will receive a 1.3% wage increase, 
and there will be a new step added to the pay chart.  The 
new step, step p, will be $444 higher than the current 
step o.  After these two increases all that will be left is a 
potential COLA for January of 2023.   
 It will soon be time for high school seniors to sign up 
to take the MA AFL-CIO Scholarship Exam.  
Unfortunately, at press time the link is not active.  That 
being said, the deadline to register is December 16, 
2022.  The exam will be administered through the 
student’s local guidance department between February 6 
and February 10, 2023.  The Branch awards two $1,000 
scholarships.  Last year, NO ONE APPLIED!!.  Not only 
does registering entitle you to be in the running for the 
Branch 25 Scholarship, but many AFL-CIO affiliated 
Unions award scholarships through the program that are 
open to anyone.  It is well worth registering and taking 
the exam. 
 The last thing I would like to cover is the FEHBP 
open season.  This year, open season runs from 
November 14 through December 12, 2022.  This is the 
time when you can either sign up for or make changes to 
your health benefits.  When a CCA is converted to a 
career employee, they have 60 days to sign up for health 
insurance.  Some CCA’s miss this window.  Now is the 
time to sign up to ensure you are covered for the rest of 
your career.  Those that are nearing retirement must also 
be certain that they are in the program for the five 
consecutive years before they retire so they can carry 
insurance into retirement. 
 
Happy Thanksgiving!   
 
Stay well and stay informed! 
 
Dave 

President’s Message 
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 We are coming up to the next Open Season for 
Health Benefits in November and I am not trying to sell 
any particular plan, although the NALC is a good plan, 
whatever plan works for you and your family is best.  
What I do want to stress is the need to sign up for a plan 
if you do not have health insurance.  We have received 
calls at the Union office from carriers that have either 
forgot to sign up, or couldn’t figure it out online.  If you 
can’t figure it out or do not own a computer, there are 
forms you can fill out through the Postal Service.  Also, 
the Postal Service has the means to help you with their 
computers and we can try to arrange that, as long as you 
have your password for Liteblue.  The first thing is to 
make sure you have a current password available, if not 
you should be requesting one now.  Please do not wait 
until the end of Open Season to do this, you may miss 
out.  This year, Open Season runs from November 14th 
through December 12th for 2023 benefits.  The brochure 
for the 2023 NALC Plan can be found on the NALC 
website that connects to the Health Plan site.   
 Since our last branch meeting there has been a 
memorandum of understanding signed by the NALC and 
the Postal Service that authorizes the hiring of PTFs in 
some of our stations. I hope this somehow makes it 
easier to not only hire, but to retain employees that want 
to stay and work for many years.  I understand that being 
a letter carrier isn’t for everyone, but it is a good job with 
good pay and benefits. The retention problem seems to 
be more related to the amount of hours required to work, 
than the actual work.  It will be a lot better when the 
Postal Service can retain their employees to the level it 
was when there was a need to administer a test because 
there were so many applicants.  When I was hired it took 
over a year from the time I took a test, until the day I had 
an interview. It was then a couple of months before I was 
actually hired.  Part of the allure of working for any 
Federal job was always full benefits from day one.  
Hiring PTFs in all installations may bring us back to that. 
PTFs also have an immediate career seniority date.  
 If you had Covid-19 within the last year or so and 
filed a CA-1 with a request for Continuation of Pay, you 
should have used your own leave for the first 3 days, and 
the rest of the time out should have been COP.  These 
are the rules of the Department of Labor. If you were out 
14 days or more, all leave reverts to COP.  There was a 
huge backlog in the system last winter because of the 
number of claims submitted and, as a result, some cases 
were approved for COP, but the local managers were not 
instructed to make an adjustment to restore the leave.  In 
these instances, the carrier’s leave was charged for the 
entire absence.  This was not intentional by the Postal 
Service.  When carrier’s have reported this to the branch, 
we have been able to have the leave converted to COP 
very quickly in most cases.  If you have had Covid, filed 
a claim that was approved and not had leave restored that 
should have been, please let us know at the Branch  

 
office.  Any dealings with the DOL are not easy, and can 
be time consuming, so don’t hesitate to call the Union 
office when you are claiming an on the job injury.  
We are getting close to daylight savings time and it will 
be getting darker earlier every day. This is no reason to 
cut corners in order to finish early.  In the past, 
management has brought carriers in early to deliver 
parcels, but that depends on the volume and remains to 
be seen.  Take your lunch and breaks when necessary 
and not at the end of the day to avoid darkness.  
Remember, the monthly branch meetings are now on the 
2nd Tuesday of the month.  Next meeting is November 
8th.  Vote and then come to the meeting. 
 
Keep your head up and Happy Thanksgiving! 
 
Paul Desmond 

Executive Vice-President’s Report 

 

Calendar of Events    

 
November 1   All Saints’ Day 
 
November 6   Daylight Savings Time Ends 
 
November 8   Election Day 
 
November 8   Branch Meeting 
       K of C Wilmington 8:00PM 
       Food served 7:15PM 
 
November 10   USMC Day 
 
November 11   Veterans Day 
 
November 13   Sadie Hawkins Day 
 
November 17   World Peace Day 
 
November 24   Thanksgiving 
 
November 25   Black Fiday 
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David J. Barbuzzi    President 
Paul G. Desmond    Executive V.P. 
Dan Wheeler     Vice President 
Anthony Bossi     Secretary 
James P. Nutter    Treasurer 
Kenneth Dusombre   Health Benefits Rep. 
Jim Salvati           Safety Officer 
Jack Lyman     Sergeant At Arms 
Bob Cronin      MBA-NSBA Rep  
Chris Bruno     Wake-Up Publisher 
Dan Raske      Chairman, Board of Trustees 
Bruce Johnson     Trustee 
John McNulty     Trustee 
Gilbert Paredes    Trustee 
Joe Stearns      Trustee 
Andy Coan      Assistant Secretary 
James Metilinos    Assistant Treasurer 
Jeremy Provost    Assistant Safety Officer  
  
 
Your “Wake-Up!” is produced in-house at the  
Branch 25 Union office each and every month. 
 

 
“The Penalty Overtime Exclusion Period 

11.5 /12 /60” 
 

 One of my favorite sayings is “the only time I like 
more than penalty time is quitting time.” If you’re a 
newer member, penalty overtime rate is paid out to 
Carriers at 200% your base hourly straight-time rate. But 
peak season is approaching, and with it the December 
penalty overtime exclusion period. As referenced in 
Article 8 of the National Agreement, the December 
period during which penalty overtime regulations are not 
applicable, consists of four consecutive service weeks. 
This year the December period begins December 3rd, 
2022 and ends December 30th, 2022.  The National 
Parties agreed the month of December is understood to 
mean four consecutive service weeks, rather than the 
entire month. This was agreed upon in M-01508 which 
can be found in the Materials Reference System at 
nalc.org.  
 Another exception during the December period 
concerns work-hour limitations. Normally, Carriers on 
the Overtime Desired List (ODL) and Work Assignment 
List (WAL) may be required to work up to 12 hours in a 
service day (12.5 hours including mealtime for the ODL 
and WAL) and 60 hours per week per Article 8. These 
work limits do not apply to full time employees on the 
ODL or WAL during the penalty overtime exclusion 
period. Management may assign ODL Carriers to work  

 
more than the 12/60-hour limitations during the penalty 
overtime exclusion period. ELM Section 432.32 
provides the following rule that applies to all employees: 

Except as designated in labor agreements for 
bargaining unit employees or in emergency 
situations as determined by the PMG (or 
designee), employees may not be required to 
work more than 12 hours in 1 service day. In 
addition, the total hours of daily service, 
including scheduled work hours, overtime, and 
mealtime, may not be extended over a period 
longer than 12 consecutive hours. Postmasters, 
Postal Inspectors, and exempt employees are 
excluded from these provisions. 

 Because this language limits total daily service hours, 
including work and mealtime, to 12 hours, all letter 
carriers not on the ODL or Work Assignment List 
(including PTFs and CCAs) are effectively limited to 
11½ hours per service day. This is true whether or not a 
meal break is taken. This rule also applies during the 
penalty overtime exclusion period. Exceptions such as 
these also effect other provisions of Article 8, such as the 
Letter Carrier Paragraph: 

However, the memo states that management does 
not have to use ODL carriers to provide auxiliary 
assistance if such an assignment would mean that 
the ODL carriers would be working penalty 
overtime. In that limited situation—if no 
auxiliary assistance is available without going 
into penalty overtime—management can require 
full-time regular carriers not on the ODL to work 
overtime on their own routes on a regularly 
scheduled day. Remember that this limited 
exception applies only when a full-time non-
ODL letter carrier is required to work overtime 
on his/ her own assignment on a regularly 
scheduled day. 

 Attend Branch meetings to learn more about these 
provisions and exceptions, and if you believe your rights 
are being violated, request time with your steward or 
contact the Branch Office.  
 
In Solidarity,  
 
Tony Bossi 

        Branch 25 Directory of Officers  

Secretary’s Report 
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“Back Story” 

 

A couple of weeks ago I saw a carrier in my 
office handling a large box that was still strapped to a 
pallet.  The carrier was pulling it, and then tried to use the 
straps to lift the package and pallet up onto his back like a 
backpack.  There were clerks nearby and I suggested that 
the carrier ask one of them to get a pallet jack and help.  
The carrier refused and continued to struggle with the 
oversize box and pallet all the way to the two-ton.  I let 
the carrier know that he’d be in the Wake Up! this month. 

 According to the Bureau of Labor Statistics there are 
more than one million workers who experience back 
injuries every year.  75% percent of those back injuries 
occur while performing lifting tasks.  For proper lifting, 
OSHA Safety Training lists five steps.  Plan ahead, 
stretch, lift, carry, and set down. 

 Before you lift, check the area you are working in.  
Make sure it’s clear and suitable for walking.  For 
example, if you’re lifting a heavy package into a hamper 
then make sure the path from the package to the hamper 
is clear.  Also make sure that your body is ready to lift.  
Stretching your legs and back will help reduce the risk for 
injury. 

 When you lift, stand as close to the load as possible.  
The further your feet are from the load, the more force is 
exerted on your back.  Bend at the knees and keep your 
body upright, then (get ready, I’m about to say it) lift 
with your legs!  Look straight ahead, keep your back 
straight, and keep your shoulders back. 

 Make sure you have a good grip on the load while you 
are carrying it.  Carry the load close to your body.  Take 
small steps and keep your hips and shoulders in line as 
you change directions.  Set the load down in the reverse 
of lifting it.  Bend at the knees, keep your head up, and 
keep the load close to your body. 

 There are also several things to avoid while lifting.  
You should avoid twisting your body while lifting.  Don’t 
lift a load that is too heavy for you.  It is unsafe to lift a 
load above your shoulders or have a load block your 
vision while you are carrying it.  Take your time when 
lifting a heavy load.  Haste makes waste and rushing  

 

while performing a lift could cause you a back injury.  
Avoid lifting while excessively fatigued.  Fatigue is 
likely to cause poor technique which, again, can cause a 
back injury.  All of this information for safe lifting is also 
available on osha-safety-training.net. 

 We all do a lot of lifting and carrying everyday.  It’s 
important to take the time and do it right every time.   

 

Stay Safe, 

Jeremy Provost 

Safety 
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 Did you see what happened multiple times in St. 
Louis Missouri back in June? Does anyone know what 
happened in July in Bethesda, Wheaton, Beltsville, 
Columbia, or Takoma Park Maryland in July of this 
year? How about what happened in Covington Kentucky 
in August? How about what happened in Dayton Ohio or 
Evanston Illinois at least four times in September? If you 
guessed letter carriers were robbed at gunpoint for their 
arrow keys, then you are correct. This has been a 
disturbing trend in the last few years, and it’s getting 
worse, not better. Letter carriers are being robbed, 
usually at gunpoint, for their arrow keys. For those who 
may not know, the arrow key opens the blue collection 
boxes and many of the larger banks of mailboxes at 
condos and apartment buildings. Once a thief has the 
arrow key, they have access to a large amount of mail for 
the surrounding area. Outgoing mail in a collection box 
or incoming mail at a delivery point is now  
available to steal.  

 This has been happening all over the country at an 
alarming rate. It has been reported the “going rate” or 
street value of an arrow key in Chicago is currently 
$8000; easy money for someone with a gun. Letter 
carriers aren’t hard to find out there on the street. 
Sometimes the robber takes just the arrow key. Other 
times vehicle keys, mail or personal items are stolen as 
well. Delivering mail is a hard job. We deal with a lot of 
safety issues out there. Weather issues, delivering in the 
dark, dogs and just the physical rigors of the job are 
things we understand we must deal with at some point. 
Most carriers don’t think of the possibility of getting 
robbed at gunpoint for their arrow key. This doesn’t just 
happen in big cities either. Unfortunately, it’s happening 
everywhere. It does seem to have happened less in our 
area than in others. I’m not sure if there’s a reason for 
this or if we have just been lucky so far. Whatever the 
reason for it please be aware out there. This is happening 
and could just as well happen here as anywhere. 

 The NALC is aware of this problem as is the Postal 
Service. It was announced at the recent Committee of 
Presidents meeting, the NALC along with Postmaster 
General DeJoy will be meeting with the Postal 
Inspection Service and the Office of the Inspector 
General (OIG) to come up with some possible solutions. 
Right now, the Postal Service asks letter carriers to be 
vigilant and to be aware of your surroundings. I’m 
hopeful with the NALC involved we may be able to 
come up with some other ideas to help keep letter 
carriers safe.   It should go without saying, no letter 
carrier should ever try to fight with one of these thieves 
or refuse to give a key or anything else when being 
threatened. The key, your vehicle, or your money are not 
worth the potential resulting harm or loss of life. 

 

 

 Last month, I had written one of our offices in 
Branch 25 would have completed their Live Week for 
the new alternate route adjustment process and one 
would be getting ready to start theirs. Due to some 
technical issues both of our offices management placed 
into this process, Sudbury and Dracut, have been pushed 
off for now. They will be re-scheduled once the technical 
issues are resolved. The month of October is the second 
pre-determined selection period of this process. At the 
end of the month, we will know which zones have been 
selected for the second round. I would imagine we will 
start to see bigger zones selected now that we have been 
doing this for a few months and getting a feel for it.  

 There are a couple of take-aways from what I’ve seen 
in the beginning of this process I’d like to talk about. 
The first one is how important it is for letter carriers to 
carry their scanners with them at all times on the street, 
except for when you’re on lunch or taking personal 
needs time. I will admit I’m guilty of leaving my scanner 
behind when I don’t need it to scan something. The fact 
is the way this new program works it’s going to be better 
for the carrier to get a proper evaluation and adjustment 
if the Teams can have the clearest possible data to look 
at in the DSR Program. Multiple consultations occur 
during this process. These consultations are required by 
the MOU and are designed to help evaluation teams get 
information and carrier input about their routes. There 
are no right or wrong answers. There are no good or bad 
numbers either. These consultations are also not 
anything to do with performance, discipline or local 
management. I have seen carriers worried about needing 
a steward or asking if the numbers we are going over are 
OK, good, or bad. It’s our hope carriers feel comfortable 
during these consultations and answer questions as best 
they can. There are no good or bad answers or numbers 
and nothing that comes up will be part of the discipline 
process.  

 

In Solidarity, 

Dan Wheeler 

Vice President’s Report 
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 First and foremost, I’d like to say both candidates for 
office of National President have held an AMA (Ask Me 
Anything) on Reddit, which can be found at the 
following hyperlink: 
 
https://www.reddit.com/r/USPS/   
 
 Both David Nobel and Brian Renfroe have had their 
identities confirmed and chose to answer many questions 
regarding the current state of the Postal Service as well 
as items we many carriers wish to see reformed in the 
upcoming round of contract negotiations (elimination of 
the table 2 pay scale, static COLA increases at all steps, 
an all career workforce, etc). There are many interesting 
things to see before you cast your vote and send in your 
ballot. Please take a few minutes and invest some 
knowledge in the people who will be representing you. 
 
 That said, I’d like to discuss social media a little 
more in depth to many of the members who may be on 
platforms like Facebook, Reddit, Twitter, etc. Social 
media is a very good tool to receive answers to some of 
your contract questions. However, it’s a very real 
possibility that the answer you receive may not be 
correct. 
 
 October 06, a carrier in the NALC Stewards Help 
Page recently inquired about being mandated to work an 
NS day on Saturday (10/08). The carrier has annual 
leave on Thursday (10/06). Normally, this would 
disallow management from mandating the carrier to 
work. Article 8 is clear that annual leave directly 
preceding or following any NS day will not allow that 
carrier to be available for mandated overtime unless the 
carrier indicates it to management. There are countless 
images and citations to prove this by many carriers. 
However, each of these carriers and citations are  
demonstrably false. 
 
 10/08 is a holiday schedule, Columbus Day. Carrier 
scheduling for 10/08 will no longer be governed under 
article 8, but article 11, and management, as long as they 
follow the correct pecking order under the article (or 
local contract), may be required to schedule that carrier 
who has annual on Thursday. It is imperative to know  

 
 
 
your  contract.  Many  people  will  speak confidently on  
social  media  platforms  behind  a  computer screen with  
completely incorrect information. Many people will take 
that information to their supervisors. And I’m sure in 
many installations, management will get it wrong. This 
can lead to more potential grievances.  
 
If you have questions regarding your holiday schedule or 
anything that you may think is potentially a contractual 
issue, or even if you’re looking for clarity on any topic, 
call the hall. Seek out your steward. We usually have an 
answer pretty quickly. If we don’t, we have the ability to 
contact longer tenured members who will directly. We 
will help you. 
 
The mission of Branch 25 isn’t to file grievances. We are 
here to create a fair and contractually compliant 
atmosphere in the offices we work in. We cannot do that 
without the help of our members.  
 
 
Thanks for all that you do. 
 

James Metilinos 

Assistant Treasurer’s Report 
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